



TOWN OF STANFORD

PLANNING BOARD

MEETING OF 11-19-08

PRESENT:  

Robert R. Butts, Chair

John Royall

Arthur Freehill

Conrad Levenson

James Fouts

Thomas Angell

Also Present:  Joyce Hadden, Town Board Liaison and Dave Clouser, Planning Board Consultant, Planning Board Attorney, John Furst (by phone), and David Hagstrom, Special Counsel.

Minutes:  Minutes of 10-29-08 were accepted as amended with a motion made by Mr. Angell and seconded by Mr. Fouts.  All in favor:  Unanimous.  Motion carried.  

PUBLIC HEARING:

STANFORD FREE LIBRARY:  Mr. Butts recused himself from this application and Mr. Royall became the acting chair.  Mr. Royall declared the public hearing open for the Stanford Library.  Mr. Budnik stated that he was very supportive of the efforts to create a new library in Town.  His only concern is that he understands that the lot is currently a non conforming lot and has not been legally subdivided.  Mr. Budnik has no problem with the library building on this lot but given the economic conditions, if the library is unable to complete the fund raising needed to build the library, they may have to sell the lot and if the lot has been granted some sort of exemption and declared legal then somebody else like Stewarts can come in and build a gas station.  Mr. Budnik feels that this would be detrimental to the hamlet and to the properties adjacent to the lot.  Mr. Budnik asked if there is a mechanism to somehow ensure that this application could go forward with the library but other applications to come after cannot take advantage of the 
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library’s efforts.  Again Mr. Budnik is supportive of the Library but no other commercial use.  Mr. Starzyk, owner of the property stated that he bought

this property in 1999 after having started a business on it in l997.  He stated that in good faith they are selling the property to the library.  There have been separate deeds on the property for 40 years and even has been before the ZBA for permission for a shed on the property and the question of legality never came up.  He stated that he would like to just have recognized what has been in existence for 40 years.  Mr. Starzyk stated if the Library cannot build, the Boards of the Town can govern what use this lot will have.    Mr. Williams, President of the Library, stated that this will not change the status of the land.  The library is not at a point where there will be building in the near future.  They will need to come back for that.  Anyone building there will have to do this and go through the Planning Board process and at that point, the people of the town can comment on it.  Right now, the effort is to bring the lot up to what everyone thought it was and legalize what is there and has been there for a long time to enable the owners to sell.  There being no further comment Mr. Royall declared the public hearing on the Stanford Free library closed.

CASCADIA FARMS.  Mr. Butts stated that the Board received a fax from Kurt Horton, the surveyor asking to have this public hearing rescheduled due to an improper notice in the paper.  Mr. Angell made the motion to reschedule the Cascadia Farms minor subdivision to December 17, 2008.  Seconded by Mr. Fouts.  All in favor:  Unanimous.  Motion carried.

BUSINESS:

STANFORD FREE LIBRARY:  Mr. Butts recused himself again and Mr. Royall acted as chair.  Mr. Angell questioned the wording of the ZBA resolution. On further discussion Ms. Jansen stated that the minutes of the meeting does not reflect what was granted.  Ms. Jansen will research what happened.  Ms. Jansen stated that they have been moving forward with the subdivision.  In order to accomplish this, they have to file an amendment to the already filed map.  In order to do this, all three owners must sign this map.  One of the owners is not willing to sign this map.  The library would

like to file a normalization of the land.  Ms. Jansen referred the Board
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Members to a memo written by John Furst, dated 8-26-08, which suggested an alternative procedure for bringing the lot into conformity.  Mr. Angell asked where the Planning Board’s power to do this comes from.  Ms. Jansen stated that the memo does not reflect any particular instance where this has gone to trial.  Mr. Angell stated that if the Planning Board is going to act against a neighbor who is opposing this, the Planning Board needs to work on solid ground.  Ms. Jansen stated that the neighbor does not oppose the library but has concerns if the library was to sell to someone else.  Mr. Angell asked if the neighbor is interested in buying the property and giving the library a long term lease.  The lawyer, Mr. Rappleyea, representing the neighbor stated he has not had an opportunity to look at this suggestion yet.  Mr. Starzyk stated that there is concern regarding the approval of this due to financial concerns.  Planning Board invited both the neighbor (Roy Budnik) and the library to go to a separate room to try to resolve this.  

ROSELAND RANCH:  The Board welcomed David Hagstrom, Esquire, who has been retained as special counsel for this application.  Mr. Hagstrom addressed the Board.  After lengthy discussion regarding this proposed subdivision and reviewing the history of the property, a motion was made by Mr. Angell, seconded, and approved that the applicant has not established the required hardship.  It was noted that the applicant’s need to proceed with the proposed subdivision was self created. 

RPG DEVELOPMENT INC.:   Mr. LaFalce stated he was here to give an update on what was going on.  He stated that the zoning variance process regarding this application will be submitted.  Parking requirements have been reviewed with Mr. Clouser.  Parking space calculations on the plan has been updated.  A “take out” use was added on all floor plans.  A Special Use Permit will be needed for the take out restaurant.  Paperwork will be submitted for the restaurant.  Offices need a special use permit as well as retail.  Mr. Angell asked Mr. Clouser if the ZBA application needed to be referred by the Planning Board or could the applicant just apply?  Applicant can apply.  Mr. Hagstrom, who has also been retained by the Town Board as special counsel to advise the Town Board on roads within the proposed Town Center, observed the discussion and addressed the Board.  Mr. Hagstrom will have an opinion for the Town Board well before the next 
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meeting.  Traffic study has been started.  This will take four to seven weeks before it is completed.  Water supply and storm water management is being worked on by Morris Associates.  Site lighting is being reviewed.  Fire protection - If there are any systems in the buildings they will be underground or in the basements of the buildings.  Landscaping – Some are in the plan.  Applicant spoke of the mature tree line, which already exists.  Signage is being reviewed.  RPG will need to go for a variance to increase the amount of signage on the lot.  This is being handled by Morris Associates.  Morris Associates are working on the storm

water system and the Health Department is looking at the septic.  Seasonal high ground water depth should be taken for the storm water system. 

MILLBROOK SCHOOL MASTER PLAN:  Mr. Schnoor gave an update as to where the school is in the process of their master plan.  A number of things will be added to the text of the EAF.   A copy of the Disaster Plan was given to the secretary.  Housing plan and photos of housing plan were discussed.  Wetland delineation report was also discussed.  Mr. Schnoor reviewed the process of the Verizon Cell Tower.   How does the cell tower fit into the Master Plan?  Mr. Butts stated it was just for disclosure. 

Mr. Schnoor stated that in the location of the old athletic field, the School is proposing to install synthetic turf.  Mr. Schnoor stated that it should not affect the run off.  Mr. Schnoor does not think it needs to be brought before the Planning Board.  Mr. Butts asked if there is a change in the site plan.  The footprint is larger but not the playing field.  Mr. Schnoor will submit more information.  The matter is to be referred to the CAC for its input.

HEW SPECIAL USE PERMIT:  Applicant not present.  Members of the audience asked how long this application could stay open.  Mr. Butts stated that it is indefinite.  Stated that if no information is received by the cutoff date he will not be put on the agenda.  Mr. Butts referred those in the audience to check with Planning Board Secretary or Ritamary Bell to see when he will be on the agenda.  

CASCADIA FARMS:  Not present.  Public hearing rescheduled for December 17, 2008.
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DANIEL LOT LINE ALTERATION PRE APPLICATION:  Mr. Daniel owns two parcels in the Town of Stanford on Salt Point Turnpike and Pumpkin Lane consisting of 2.4 acres and 20.0 acres.  The larger parcel houses a barn, which has been converted into a single-family dwelling.  Mr. Daniel would like to reconfigure the lot line to have the 2.4 acre parcel surround the house and use the remaining lands for farming purposes. (Mr. Daniel also owns 62.3 acre farm parcel located in the Town of Clinton and adjoining these properties.)   After a lengthy discussion applicant was 

encouraged to look at a cluster subdivision, wait for new town codes or make the lot 5 acres.

STANFORD FREE LIBRARY CONT’D FROM PAGE 3:  The applicant returned to the table having made no progress in resolving the issue with Mr. Budnik.  Mr. Angell reviewed the memo from  Mr. Furst of August 26, 2008, and questioned the last two sentences, “If these owners refuse to consent to the filing of the amended map, I believe that the Planning Board could nonetheless pass a resolution reciting the issuance of the variance from the ZBA and the filing of the previous map, and explain the reasons why a formally filed amended map cannot be filed.  Based upon this determination, the Building Inspector would be authorized to treat this lot as a conforming lot for purposes of building permits and CO’s and the owner would have a documented history of the lot for its records.”  Mr. Angell asked what is the basis of his belief that this can be done?  Mr. Furst stated this was based upon situations that have happened in the past.  After a lengthy discussion 

Mr. Freehill made the motion to adopt the Planning Board resolution as prepared by John Furst as amended here tonight.  Seconded by Mr. Levenson.  All in favor:  Mr. Royall, Mr. Freehill, Mr. Levenson, Mr. Fouts, Mr. Angell.  Abstain:  Mr. Butts.  A copy of the written resolution as amended shall be annexed to these minutes.

At 11:50 p.m., a motion was made by Mr. Fouts and seconded by Mr. Levenson to go into Executive Session, in which the Planning Board discussed litigation matters.  No action taken.  No minutes were made.  A motion was made by Mr. Levenson, seconded by Mr. Angell and approved  
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return to the regularly scheduled meeting.  

There being no further business, Mr. Fouts moved to adjourn.  Seconded by Mr. Angell.  Meeting adjourned at 12:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by:_____________________________________






Mary Dalton, Secretary

Approved by:________________________________________________




Robert R. Butts, Chair

                 __________________________________________________




John Royall, Acting Chair

/mfd


